
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

February 23, 2022 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the meeting room of the City Office at 557 N. 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on 
February 17, 2022, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk. The 
Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by 
signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to the Public, Mayor, 
and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept continuously 
current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection on the City’s 
website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours immediately 
prior to the opening of the Council meeting.  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Pat 
Meysenburg, Tom Kobus, Bruce Meysenburg, John Vandenberg, Jessica Miller, Kevin Woita, 
City Attorney Joanna Uden, and City Clerk-Treasurer Tami Comte.   
 
 Also present for the meeting were: Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing, Electric 
Supervisor Pat Hoeft, Power Plant Operator John Smaus, Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin, 
Water Operator Dan Sobota, Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge, Deputy Clerk 
Lori Matchett, Craig Reinsch and David Ziska with Olsson and Deputy Sheriff Devin Betzen.  
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones.  He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  

 
Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 

9, 2022 City Council meeting as presented. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to accept the resignation of Emmalyn 
Gaudio as Wastewater Supervisor. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

Mayor Zavodny thanked Emmalyn Gaudio for her service to the City and for her work out 
at the Wastewater Plant and wished her well in her future endeavors. 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was discussion concerning the 
swimming pool pay scale. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “If we want to have anybody to work at our pool this summer, we’ve 
got to do something.  In the past, I’ll admit, it’s come up and they were seasonal workers and 
probably didn’t reach the priority on my radar that it maybe should have.  What we’ve found, 
especially in the last two years of the pandemic is an exponential increase in what people are 
paying just to get workers.  Fast food restaurants are paying $15 - $20 per hour.  I know people 
who own those franchises are going and flipping burgers at lunch time.  It’s a tight market with 
competition for employees and if you can go somewhere else and earn a couple bucks more, 
you’re going to do it.  If we don’t address this, I believe that we’re going to hit a little bit of a 
crisis.” 
   
 Council member Jessica Miller asked what step most of these people were on. 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “It varies.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It depends if a lot of them come back or not.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Right.  I’m in a Clerks email group and one of the other Clerks 
asked for the pool salary schedules for other towns and so when the towns sent them back I 
printed them all and compiled them and this is what I came up with.  The manager and assistant 
manager were not too far off of what other towns pay, but the concession workers and lifeguards 
were pretty far off.  We have to do this by Ordinance.  This is just discussion.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “This is so you can see what we’ll have to spend.  Are we on the 
same page that this in an investment that we need to make?  You’ve heard me say over and 



City Council Proceedings 
February 23, 2022 
Page #3 

 
over again and usually it’s during budget time that you’ve got to kind of swallow hard on these 
things and just do what needs to be done because you never ever make money with a swimming 
pool in Nebraska.  Swimming pools don’t make money.  It’s a quality-of-life thing.  We have a 
very nice pool and a very nice park.  We’re certainly strengthening our recreation system.  This is 
just something that we have to do.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I was just curious where everyone sat, at what 
level.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “The manager and the Assistant Manager are at the top because 
they’ve been here a long time.  We might have a couple WSI guards that might be on step two or 
step three, generally not over two.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I lived at the pool when I was a kid, and it was open 
until ten o’clock at night.  We took the family hour break and then we were right back in the 
water.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s the other thing.  I wasn’t going to say anymore, but I will 
about this.  My concern over the last few years is that the season has been so short.  You buy a 
family pass and, to be honest, I’ve always been what you see is what you get and I’m not going 
to change that in my last year, but a kid poops in the pool and you’re done for three days.  They 
have to shut it down and they have to run through all the filters and everything.  You take a short 
season and compact it more.  It used to be open from Memorial Day to Labor Day.  We have 
found that we can’t get the lifeguards to stick around because they’re going to college.  Colleges 
and high schools are both starting earlier.  I would like to see a little bit of an extended season.  
Obviously, if you don’t have staff to run it, you can’t do that either.  It’s a pretty short season that 
we’ve been offering.  We will bring this back to you in the form of an Ordinance for your 
consideration.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was an update from Dave Ziska, Olsson 
on the “O” Street project and discussion concerning a street by Timpte. 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson introduced himself and said, “As you know our office has been 
working on the design for the “O” Street paving improvements.  We’re nearing the conclusion of 
our design and hope to advertise and take bids probably the later part of next month.  In general, 
what we’re looking at is a thirty-two-foot curb concrete street from roughly between 4th and 5th 
down to 12th Street.  We have sidewalk included along the south side of the street for most of the 
length of that.  You’re looking at storm sewer improvements within the roadway both on the south 
side of “O” Street and on the north side of “O” Street.  The storm sewer on the south side of “O” 
Street will be a system of closed inlets.  The system along the north side, unfortunately, is going 
to have to remain an open channel with drive culverts and some improved tubes and whatnot.  
The reason being that the north conveyance channel towards the west end of “O” Street, the 
elevations just don’t work to run pipe down that side of the road of the size that we need to carry 
the water that is coming down onto it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Don’t we have some waterlines throughout that area?” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “Yes, we do.  For the most part we should be able to avoid 
those with the improvements.  We have to assume a bury depth on some of the water lines, 
which is normally about five feet.  We will have a bid item included in case we have to lower a 
water main or any storm sewer line or something of that nature.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What about access to them because one thing that you learn if 
you’re not on this very long is that crap breaks and I don’t want to have to knock out a bunch of 
cement and a storm sewer to access a water line.  Tell me that our design will allow for access to 
our water line fairly unimpeded.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “It should, yes.  I guess we hadn’t planned on replacing the 
water line.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “No, not at all.  I just want to access it.  Let’s not design a whole 
bunch of crap on top of it that we have to break up to access it if something goes wrong.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “We’re going with a wider pavement section.  It’s going to 
be a thirty-two-foot section as it is on the west side of the highway.  So that would continue 
through.  Even with the widened section, your mains along there travel on the south side of “O” 
Street and we’re not covering it up and then when you get to about 7th Street it jogs over to the 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

Concessions/Games/Cleaning 9.00 9.15 9.30 9.45 9.60 9.75 9.90 10.05 10.20 10.35

Swimming Lesson Aid 9.00 9.15 9.30 9.45 9.60 9.75 9.90 10.05 10.20 10.35

Aerobics Instructor 11.25 11.50 11.75 12.00 12.25 12.50 12.75 13.00 13.25 13.50

Lifeguard 9.75 10.00 10.25 10.50 10.75 11.00 11.25 11.50 11.75 12.00

WSI Lifeguard 10.75 11.00 11.25 11.50 11.75 12.00 12.25 12.50 12.75 13.00

Head Lifeguard 11.75 12.00 12.25 12.50 12.75 13.00 13.25 13.50 13.75 14.00

Assistant Manager 12.75 13.05 13.35 13.65 13.95 14.25 14.55 14.85 15.15 15.45

Manager 13.25 13.55 13.85 14.15 14.45 14.75 15.05 15.35 15.65 15.95

Proposed Swimming Pool Pay Scale 2022
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north side with a ten-inch main and that is also outside of the curb.  So, to answer your question, 
no, we’re not putting the pavement over the top of the water main.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So far, you’ve made me happy.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “Is there other questions or comments that you might have?  
I wasn’t sure if you wanted to run through a detailed set of plans at this point.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “In your early design phases, all of your elevations and everything 
you feel worked?” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “Yes.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “They’ll drain water, and it will be concrete with curb and gutter.” 
  
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “It will perform much better.  We try to size it to a ten-year 
storm if we can.  There’s a couple of locations where we just aren’t able to make that.  It would 
probably be more like a five-year storm event.  With existing elevations and drain ways, that’s the 
best we can get.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I get it.  Part of the reason when we built our house that we made 
that ditch so much bigger and flattened it out toward our house is for the capacity of the water 
which was part of northwest drainage.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “With the street section widening a little bit, the 
subsequently that grading on the north side is going to come out a little bit further.  With that 
there will be an occasion where we will have to talk about getting some easements to do that 
grading out just a little bit further.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “How are you going to handle the one problem that we’ve had 
forever; Silver Drive was designed with no drainage.  The street was the drainage.  Then it flies 
out of there into “O” Street and does an Evel Knievel jump and goes toward the houses.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “There’s a significant amount of water that comes out of 
that area.  We’re going to convey it down the north side of “O” Street.  We’ll have a drop 
structure there that will let that water down in.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s the only thing that I think would work there.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “That’s correct.  It will be a manmade drop structure to keep 
it from scouring.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “There’s more volume than you would think.  Even back to Sod’s 
days, how many man hours have you spent in that ditch trying to put riprap to slow the water, so 
it doesn’t cut clear through “O” Street.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “This will be concrete, so it looks a little nicer.  The soils in 
that road are very poor for pavement support.  We’ve talked to Chris about this a little bit and 
there are some options that we have.  Virtually every bore hole that we took within “O” Street 
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showed very fat, very expansive clay soils that hang onto moisture and when they do get wet it’s 
very unstable.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Is it like a hard pan?” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “It’s just a thick clay and what we’re going to do with that is, 
we had looked at trying to amend the soils that are there with additives of some kind and 
compared that to ‘do we have a barrow site where we can just bring in some dirt and get rid of 
what we need to out of there’ and I think we do.  Chris has indicated that we may have a source 
that has some good dirt.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Is that a cost alternative?” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “It is, substantially.  Doing an amended treatment on the 
soils that you already have there, and I would feel a lot better about just bringing in better barrow 
under there and it’s going to be a lot cheaper anyway.  I think a better product.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Tom, does that make sense to you?” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “You can’t beat that clay that we’ve got for 
compaction.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “We looked at ‘can we work with what we have out there?’, 
and I think the answer is no.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “If the foundation is screwed up, then all the work you do above it is 
a waste of money.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “All the bore holes showed the same thing.  It’s probably 
good for another purpose but I don’t think that pavement with support it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t think it was ever intended to become the truck route, but it 
turned out to be with Yanka and all that other stuff that goes down there.  That makes sense to 
me.  Do you want to talk about Timpte a little bit?” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “Certainly.  I’ll do my best.  I don’t know a whole lot about it.  
Tami brought it up to me and kind of showed me sort of what you were thinking.  I think, for that 
particular area, depending on who is moving out there, we’d have to do some platting just to 
establish where things go.  Is it going to be a public street or are we talking about a private 
road?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Well, that’s a complicated question with not an easy answer.  It will 
not be a through street.  It will dead end at Timpte, but it will be public insofar as we know that 
Akrs is going there, the John Deere dealer and so it’s going to have to be designed for a lot of 
tractor trailers and combines and heavy tractors.  It’s not your run-of-the-mill thin pour.  So, we 
know we’re going to have to have some drainage and probably some elevations there, but we 
also are looking at developing some other things along there.” 
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 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “I understood that there might be some other anchor 
tenants out there besides Akrs.  I don’t know but it looked as though it was about two thousand 
feet worth of road.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It’s about eighteen hundred, just a guess.  I asked him for one 
hundred and eighty feet wide.  It’s been difficult because everyone has been asking us if we’ve 
designed the street yet.  I’ve explained to them that you have to own the ground first.  It’s putting 
the cart before the horse so many times.  If we have to put storm sewers or something, I know 
Akrs is concerned about where their water is going to go.  We’re going to have to build up the 
road.  We’ve established that, but that creates a dam, so the water isn’t going to go west, for 
sure.  I think that all of that needs to be worked together.  Timpte is probably going to do some 
development there so when you add concrete and roof space, you don’t have the absorption that 
you used to.” 
 

Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “You’ve just created more runoff.” 
 
Council member Kevin Woita said, “That whole area is also tiled.  That has to be taken 

into consideration, too.” 
 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “Is there any information on that?” 
 
Council member Kevin Woita said, “No.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “The water table is pretty high.” 
 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “One other thing that I was going to ask about.  On “O” 

Street, we’re designing that as an eight-inch slab.  I understand that there is a lot of traffic of all 
kinds using it.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that’s what this Council kind of felt that we need.” 
 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “As far as Timpte or Akrs, we would need to do some sort 

of a field survey, like you said, to see just where the water is going and just exactly where do we 
want that?” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “To say that this is an evolving situation may be way understating it.  

One of Akrs newest proposals was to come off of that street with a street of their own to go in 
front.  They are trying to get highway access but we’re not feeling that for them, to be honest.  
So, I think what they are going to want to do is a little bit of a connect onto that street that we’re 
building and go east to get around to the front of their building.” 

 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “If the State would give them an access over there is a big 

question.  They may not.  If it’s controlled access they may not get it.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t anticipate that.  So, they are probably going to need 

something to come off of our street to get to them.  Also, to get to Stara’s, too.” 
 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “We can certainly do that.  Tom is right as far as the site 

survey and to see what the drainage looks like and see what we can do with some of the storm 
runoff and where do you take it.” 
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Mayor Zavodny said, “We’ll let you know if we end up buying it.  So, if we control the 

ground at some point then maybe we can start engaging you on the engineering at some point.  
Akrs, and I don’t begrudge them at all, but they want everything yesterday.  I don’t think that 
Timpte is in as big of a hurry, do you?” 

 
Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “No, they are not.  They did 

acknowledge that for construction purposes that they can learn how to drive on a rock road.” 
 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “That’s something, too.  A lot of the paving contractors even 

now, it’s dodgy to see who could even do a project this season.  Some of them that I’ve talked to 
said that they can’t even come until 2023.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “The other thing that I thought I’d inquire about is if we get to a point 

where “O” Street is ready to go it would seem to be in our best interest to, if we can get some 
design work, and secure ownership of the ground, a contractor might be more willing to come to 
do two bigger projects and might save a little bit if they don’t have to bring all of the equipment 
twice.” 

 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “Absolutely.  Another thing too is they are both straight 

runs, and they are continuous.  Those are the best kind of paving job.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “We’ll keep you posted, and we’ll take one step at a time.  Are there 

any other questions of Dave on either of those projects?  Thank you for talking to us.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of the bid 

received for maintenance of the Northwest Drainage. 
 
Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing introduced himself and said, “Since the Northwest 

Drainage was put in in 2011 or 2012 all we’ve done is just mowing maintenance to it and over 
the years we’ve had a lot of silt in and erosion and we’re having a lot of water backup to the 
siphon tubes up north and I contacted Krivanek’s to get an estimate on price to dig it out.  So, 
that’s what this estimate is.  The $6,875 is for two side dumps but he said that if the City Street 
Department runs three or four trucks that he could knock off a side dump or two, depending on 
how well we can keep up with him.  We just don’t have the equipment to dig it out.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  So, just so I understand, are you talking about primarily that 

stretch of “O” Street to the highway?” 
 
Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing said, “This will go from the siphon tubes all the way 

down “M” Road to “H” Street.  That’s where we are having a lot of issues and as we find out 
more and more about the development to the north, I think we should look into digging out the 
ditch out to Aurora Coop and then back out to Sam Stara and cleaning that out, too.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “We’re going to have to consider that as part of our plan because…I 

don’t know how much I can say…” 
 
Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing said, “I just want to start with this for right now.  We’re 

having the biggest problems with the siphon tubes past the weed district and the fairgrounds.  
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We’ve got quite a bit of water backing up.  There’s a foot of water that sits in there all year long.  
There’s water in it now and we haven’t had any moisture in quite a while.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “We know we’re going to have to put a box culvert in that ditch.  I’m 

really concerned about that ditch as part of Northwest Drainage.  It’s going to go along that whole 
road because I would say that there’s a better chance than not that road is going to be paved.  
So, now you’re talking about what to do with the ditch and how much do we put in it now and is 
that going to take a different design?  The question has been asked and I don’t have a good 
answer is how much will that screw up our Northwest Drainage?  Obviously, we don’t want to 
reduce volume any because it was designed for a certain amount but we’re also going to have 
more runoff.  How does that all work together?” 

 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “You should have him do that when he does that road 

for Akrs to see if that will work for drainage.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “I think the drainage studies are going to be some of the more 

complicated ones because like we talked about, you’re adding a lot of runoff that wasn’t there 
when Northwest Drainage was designed.  You’ve got silting issues which is what happens, but I 
think that all of that needs to be looked at in conjunction with each other to figure it out.  Let’s not 
mess this up.” 

 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “If these outfits that you’re talking about come in there, it’s 

going to generate significant more runoff compared to what it is now.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “I have been following the gag order for the whole time but since 

they are more public, with the potential of the bean crushing plant coming, we know that we’re 
going to have to pave that.  So, that will affect our turn into Timpte and Akrs.  It will affect our 
water as we get it away and our new development across the highway.  Now, you’re talking 
about more runoff, more water faster coming toward areas that now soak in, if it ever rains again.  
I drove by that ditch, and I didn’t realize that it was that shallow.” 

 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “Now is the time to do that, before you build the other 

road.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “Agreed.” 
 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “Then you get everything from the new addition to 

drain into that in town.” 
 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “There’s a possibility that detention might have to be built 

in, which doesn’t mean that you are creating a pond or a swamp out there, but just a holding cell 
that would let the water out in a more controlled rate so that it would hold the water but over time 
it would empty the water.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “That was a brave theory to bring forward right now because I’m 

sitting here thinking ‘where the heck would you put that’.” 
 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “I think you can get that to run but you won’t know until 

you survey it.” 
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Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “Alan, it’s likely that the Upper Big 

Blue has a lot of information that he could use because they were the lead engineering firm on 
that project.  I believe that they pushed the idea of Northwest Drainage.” 

 
Mayor Zavodny said, “I think what we’ll want to do, sooner rather than later, once we 

have a better idea about the amount of concrete and roofing that is going to go in and get some 
of the principles together and figure out how to coordinate what’s happening.” 

 
Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “There is a possibility that they designed that in a post 

developed state which would be a dream come true.  I don’t know if they did.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “I believe that it would be extremely unlikely based on when we did 

that, because that was based on our first sales tax thing in 2010.  No one could have envisioned 
the types of things that we are talking about today.  No one could have.  You would have thought 
that it was going to be a farm for the next fifty to one hundred years and it’s not.  I just feel that it 
would be unlikely.” 

 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “Is it possible to take that water north into your ditch, 

and get rid of some of it that way?” 
Mayor Zavodny said, “When Northwest Drainage was done, I gave ten feet of ground and 

said ‘Make it work because you’re going to need it.  Just don’t go narrow after me so that water is 
backing up’.  Ten feet didn’t mean anything to me.  It’s better for me as far as the crops and stuff.  
We can certainly look at that if we need to.  That’s at least another option.” 

 
Council member Jessica Miller said, “So, on this bid, Chris are you looking at using just 

one side dump, then?” 
 
Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing said, “Hopefully, as long as we don’t have anything 

pressing going on and we’re able to run four trucks.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “Can you give me any idea of how long he thought that would 

take?” 
 
Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing said, “He didn’t.” 
 
Mayor Zavodny said, “Ok.  Just curious.” 
 
Council member Tom Kobus said, “That can’t take too long.  You’re not taking that much 

out.” 
 
Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the bid received for 

maintenance of the Northwest Drainage. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of appointing 
John Smaus as the Power Plant Supervisor. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m the one that has drug my feet on this longer than anybody, so I 
guess I’ll start by saying that we certainly had some times of uncertainty with if our motors were 
going to keep running and if everything would work out, if we could produce the power and have 
someone run it so we could continue to get the payments from NPPD.  I think that we’ve 
established that we really haven’t had any issues with it, would you say?  I’m going to go back to 
even the time that you did it and NPPD said, ‘Show us that you can run, and we were able to do 
it', for the most part.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft introduced himself and said, “We can put out their required 
eight-point eight megahertz and usually we put out more just to cover.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, when Pat first brought this to me a couple of months ago – 
Pat’s gotten really smart over the years because he tells me something and then gives me time 
to think about it and then eventually, I’ll think it was my idea and then it’s great.  This is probably 
the right time to do this.  He’s done a great job and he’s demonstrated that he’s capable and 
we’re generating income through that.” 
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 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “John is here.  I didn’t know if the Council members 
knew who he was.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to appoint John Smaus as the Power Plant 
Supervisor. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was an update from Craig 
Reinsch with Olsson regarding the northwest water and sanitary sewer expansion. 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson introduced himself and said, “I’ve been talking with Aaron a 
few times the last few weeks trying to get our arms around the same project that we’ve been 
discussing in the northwest part of town and so he and I talked initially about the water main 
more so than the sewer main and so I put together a figure based on my understanding that I 
wanted to share with you.  It’s by no means close to done, it’s more how close are we to starting.  
Again, from some of the initial discussions, if we’re going to clean out the ditch, maybe the ditch 
is a good place to put the water main and then you are already digging the ditch out as a place 
where you can do that and then you can capitalize on work that’s done in the same area at the 
same time.  What my question is for the Council as I hand this out is, if the wish of the Council is 
for us to provide the design to do so, trying to figure out what kind of scope to follow and how far 
to go and how much to include?  You mentioned a road and you mentioned drainage.  When is 
the right time to consider all of these things that are really going to be occurring at about the 
same location?  So, what this figure shows is you have the existing water main on “O” Street.  
There’s already a twelve-inch main at the water tower and so one of our challenges is that we 
don’t exactly know what all of the water needs are for the whole area.  We’re starting to get an 
idea, but we don’t know exactly what they are.  So, we kind of started with extending what you 
already have which is a twelve-inch.  If I proceed in a clockwise manner, we would tie on to the 
existing twelve-inch main at “O” Street and Third and you would be crossing a railroad twice if 
you follow the county roads.  One option if you wanted to stay on the north side of the railroad 
track that would minimize your crossing, but you would need an easement.  You’re really only 
saving around two thousand feet plus if you ever wanted to develop on the corner of 36 Road 
and M Road, then you would still have to come in and put those mains in at a later time.  So, if 
you’re doing it to save the railroad crossing, you’re probably better off just to do it while you’re 
doing that work in the area.  I haven’t picked a side of the road.  I kind of tried to draw these 
down the center of the road.  The approach that we took with the airport water main that was 
done six or seven years ago was we stayed in the right-of-way and tried to go opposite of the 
power poles, so we weren’t fighting those.  So, that was kind of the same approach here.  My 
understanding from AGP is that they are looking at those two sections and so running that 
twelve-inch loop would allow them for a couple different connection points and then that loop 
would go all the way up to 37th Road and then turn towards the highway.  This was the first 
iteration and following Highway 15 down there is an eight-inch main that is extended to the 
northern most acreage that’s on the southeast right now and so if you wanted to continue the 
twelve-inch loop you would have to keep that going to about where Family Dollar is, I believe, 
and then you could cross to complete the loop.  Since there is already an eight-inch main there 
the equivalent diameter is, unfortunately, not two eight-inch lines.  So, two eight-inch lines is 
about ninety percent of the same open area of a twelve.  So, you could either run a twelve, a ten 
or an eight depending on what you wanted to do through that area.  So, there’s several different 
options to loop on the main road.  Staying on the west side of the highway, when the eight-inch 
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was run through the Timpte expansion, there was a tie in on the west side and so the red lines in 
the middle are an attempt to complete that loop, so you have in the middle of this larger loop you 
have some interconnects.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “There’s a hydrant there where you ended, isn’t 
there?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “Right.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Isn’t that an eight-inch?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “Yes.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Couldn’t you just take that eight-inch across to John 
Deere down a little further for now?” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “That’s what it looks like.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “So, that was the initial discussion with Akrs.  We could, 
because there’s a sewer on the backside and an eight-inch on the north end and then we’d be 
going north, but then the challenge is, what’s the future of that property?  Is the future a larger 
loop?  If it is then putting an eight-inch now or extending that eight-inch now may or may not fit 
into that longer range plan.  So, that’s the guidance that I need from the Council.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “We know that we’ve got to come across there to the 
bean plant.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Right.  But here’s the other thing, maybe most of the people in this 
room will be dead, I don’t know.  In our conversations with the bean plant people, you’re going to 
look to the future, they are not promising or guaranteeing anything but there could be further 
development based on their location.  What that might look like or what that might be, we don’t 
know.  So, it would seem to me, trying to not build a little more capacity is the wrong way to go.  
I’m trying to say something without saying something.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and said, “The numbers would more 
than double, the prospective ones, so preliminarily they bode well.  If you more than double 
those and then if there is more expansion to the west side of the highway and the east side of 
the highway and we want to serve all of that with utilities, we are going to want to make sure that 
we can accommodate, obviously the projected possibilities, and then whatever else may be 
coming into those areas.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “True.  Even what we know now but adding another type of 
processing plant, I can say that without saying a lot, is that going to be enough to handle that 
kind of thing or do we have to look at something totally different, at that point?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “There’s a possibility, if that’s the case, that we 
would have to loop from the tower and potentially even add another tower.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “Because it’s going to almost two sources heading to that area.  It 
wouldn’t be as big of a scale as the bean plant, necessarily, but they talked about that there 
could be expansion.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “After talking with Craig it looks like if we were to 
loop from the tower around, we’re looking at a three-mile run, but it would be a three-mile loop of 
twelve-inch main.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that makes the most sense.  Help me understand.  Shouldn’t 
we be talking about doing that now, with that?  Now you’re not having to go under the highway 
and have to bore.  Whenever you say, ‘crossing the railroad’, it’s always doable but it’s always 
expensive and it’s a nightmare permitting process.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “Actually, a crossing is less of a nightmare than a parallel 
occupation and so it takes time and there is some cost and so a highway crossing is simpler than 
a railroad crossing because it’s a more local approach through the state, but they are similar.  
The casing will be similar in size.  Again, I put this together to say that there’s discussion about 
all of this.  The question is how much do you want to do now or if the goal is to get the Akrs 
extension done now, do we do a twelve-inch now up there knowing or thinking that it’s going to 
be part of this larger system?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “There is no question that is what we need to do.  My bigger 
question, and we’re not answering it tonight, can you run from the water tower and serve that 
area and put it on the loop to something?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “That’s what this figure shows.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I didn’t ask that question well.  Is that a pretty doable plan if we can 
loop that even coming from the water tower?  We may have to cross the highway at a later date, 
but now, to me it seems like if we had that ready to go and there is future expansion, then we’ve 
built in the infrastructure that we can now take further west if we have to.  Does that make sense 
to you?” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “My question is can we develop a 
master plan that begins somewhere by the water tower, goes north, takes in this housing 
development on the east and takes in the commercial development, goes under the highway and 
it’s maybe a twelve the entire way and make a plan?  We can figure out how to pay for it.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s what I was trying to say.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “We can do our plan in stages 
because we don’t know when the money is going to flow on multiple TIF projects.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Right.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “But, if we design it early, I think we 
can throw it all into one TIF project, being the west one.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Did you follow what he said?” 
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 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “I did.  Agenda item number twelve actually addresses 
that.  I’m trying to compartmentalize the agenda items.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Okay.  I can respect that.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “So, my question of the Council is, we know what we 
need to do for the Akrs part?” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “That’s the first thing that we’ve got to do.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “Would you like me to put together a scope and fee to do 
that portion of it for now with the eight-inch sewer on the west side and the twelve-inch extension 
on the east side.  Aaron and I talked about going to the north part of the property just so we are 
covered since we haven’t seen a site yet.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Yes, do that.  We have to have that.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “That’s a dead end main that we are extending until we 
figure out what to do.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “We can always loop another one like you said, but we 
don’t need to do that now.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “That’s the question now, what is the stair stepped 
approach?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m trying to remember the dates that they gave.  I think 2025 for 
AGP.  Let’s get Akrs water first with a bigger plan to say, ‘we know that we’ve got these other 
things’ and we’re going to slowly start getting closer to.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “The only follow-up items, if I may, we put the water main 
in the Department of Transportation right-of-way, so that would be extended for the water.  
Sewer was on an easement and so we’ll need some information from Timpte and Akrs as far as 
easements as they lay those things out.  So, that’s the help that I need.  I’ll be working with 
Aaron on that.  We’ll just need permission to get in and survey those areas.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “You’ll probably need R.J., too.  There may be something with the 
landowner, too.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “Right.  Not knowing whose land is whose makes it a 
little challenging to do surveys, so I’ll coordinate with Aaron and then if we need to adjust, we’ll 
figure it out.” 
 
 Dave Ziska with Olsson said, “Does that relate to the survey for the road?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “It could and should, if you’d like us to.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that’s why we were talking about making it part of a 
comprehensive, to consider all of the different pieces.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was consideration of allowing Arps Red-
E-Mix to remove the concrete in the Astro Building parking lot at 6th and Nebraska Central 
Railroad. 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I was approached by an employee of the City to ask if 
we wanted to haul away the concrete rubble that was left there at that site.  I got to thinking 
about it and I thought if the City wants to get rid of it maybe we should put it out for bids for 
somebody that would be interested in taking it.  Whether Krivanek wants it or if Johnson wants it, 
I don’t know.  Somebody has to haul it.  If Aprs is going to haul it, we’re going to take it to our rip 
rap pile and that’s it and not bill the City for it.  There’s probably ten to fifteen loads.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think you raise a good point.  I think the cleanest way to dispose 
of any property is to go through a bid process.  Maybe somebody would pay us five bucks.  I 
think that’s the cleanest.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I don’t think that the City should have to pay for the 
removal.” 

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to table allowing Arps Red-E-Mix to 
remove the concrete in the Astro building parking lot at 6th and Nebraska Central Railroad so the 
City can take bids to remove the concrete. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 

 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration/discussion of 
hiring Olsson to complete the hydraulic model for the City’s water distribution system. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “After the lengthy discussion that we just had, does that change 
anything that you came here planning to do?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “No.  I have a little history and a little explanation for you.  
This was originally proposed to the Council in December of 2018 with the goal of taking care of 
the existing water distribution system.  Last time a model of this was done was 2001, give or 
take.  So, we are beyond twenty years from that and the discussion at that time was ‘let’s take a 
look at what’s inside to make sure that we’re able to meet the demands but then this model is 
ready should future development come, then we could run different scenarios and loops and see 
and answer the question of is a twelve-inch big enough for what we need?  So, Aaron asked that 
I bring this up.  The scope is the same, we’ve just adjusted the fee to account for the difference.  
I’ve added in some calculations for the projected flows with the industry.  Again, once this is set 
up and put together, we’ll have a plan, but you’ll also have a working model so as other entities 
come in or reveal themselves, we can get that information from them and say, ‘this is what you 
have in this area, depending on whichever loop is built.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Based on what you heard so far and what we know as of today, 
please tell me that a twelve-inch is more than enough to do what we need to do because I start 
to get really nervous if we have to size something bigger.  We’d have to redo everything.” 
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 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “He is unaware of the potential projected number 
that was given to us.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That was going to be my question.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “I have not had the opportunity to speak with him 
today in regard to that specific possibility.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “I have one number.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “That is two hundred ten million gallons annually.  
Potentially four hundred seventy million gallons annually.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “So that’s more.  That’s exactly why this hydraulic model 
was proposed four years ago and why it’s being brought today to help answer that question, so 
that you can, in a nimble way, change some pipe sizes and see what’s there.  The benefit of this 
loop, as proposed by connecting directly to the water tower, then we can go bigger.  Speaking in 
the pipe vernacular, if a twelve isn’t big enough, you can go fourteen but fourteen is kind of an 
odd size, so you may as well go sixteen if you need to go bigger.  Again, I’m just talking about 
sizes, I don’t know what you need yet.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t know the formulas and math for that but that’s part of the 
reason I said can we do kind of a two-prong approach run from the water because two twelve-
inch mains seems better.  Our reliability to AGP, we’re making promises that we will have 
uninterrupted service.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “So we’ll probably take a look at storage again because I 
didn’t quite understand all of the scope, we’ll have to take a look at that.  We’re not looking at the 
treatment process for either the water or sewer so that will be something different.  But this will at 
least help answer the question of what do we need.  The other challenge that we have is if we 
calculate some large number and we have large pipes and a large loop, that loop is only good if 
that water gets used.  Otherwise, we have stagnant water in the line, so we’ll need to consider 
some kind of phased approach to make sure that we are proposing is not going to be 
detrimental.  We have some time to answer those questions.  There’s a schedule in there.  I’m 
not sure how fast you want different parts of the work done.  We can do an initial assessment 
and once the model is created to answer the question of is the twelve-inch the right size, again if 
we have information from the different developers.  Also, as a history lesson for the airport run, 
we also need to know what their fire flow requirements are because when that was put in there 
was a very high-pressure requirement that they needed at that time.  So, whatever we know now 
will really help us as we plan.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t think we know the answer to that yet because yesterday 
they talked about it’s one or the other, what the fire suppression system would look like.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “It was basically just a matter of which one they 
chose.  I do know that our system is set up with the VFD that was installed in 2019 to maintain 
minimum if system pressure drops below sixty-five psi, a high service pump, no matter what else 
is going on, will kick on to maintain system pressure, to allow us in the event of an emergency to 
take care of something.” 
  



City Council Proceedings 
February 23, 2022 
Page #19 

 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That would be the only other question, at this point that I would 
have is, do we have the ability to design redundancies should something fail as it has?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “So, storage is probably the biggest redundancy that I 
can think of.  Again, thinking out loud, we’ll have to talk about what level of redundancy we’d 
prefer, whether that’s pumps or that’s parallel piping.  We can do all kinds of redundancy, but we 
need to be wise.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The other thing that I want to do is maybe, at some point, sit down 
with them about the quality of water that they get.  They emphasized treatment and what it was 
going to have.  It’s just better to get them on the front end.” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “This is one piece of the puzzle, but it will help you and 
answer more than you can today.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, what do you need from us?  What is that amount?” 
 
 Craig Reinsch with Olsson said, “This is the hydraulic model.  This is the data collection 
model development, support, analysis and report for $26,670.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “That’s an amount that I can live with.  I don’t see a reason not to.”  
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve hiring Olsson to complete the 
hydraulic model for the City's water distribution system in the amount of $26,670.  Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of purchasing 
7.5 acres of land from R.J. Hein in Section 18, Township 15, Range 3E for the north/south road 
from Timpte to County Road 37. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny thanked Dana Trowbridge for telling him where the road was going.   
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “What I asked for was one hundred eighty feet of width, which was 
much more than a road is going to be, obviously, but my thought was if we have to put drainage 
and we need easements to run something along there, I’d rather have more room than not and 
it’s roughly eighteen hundred feet long.  We came up with seven and a half acres at $25,000 per 
acre, which is one hundred eighty-seven thousand five hundred dollars and then we would own 
the ground.” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Have we had an appraisal?  You have to have a 
certified appraisal for anything over $100,000.  That’s in Section 6-114.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Thank you for keeping us out of trouble.  My worry is that I think he 
had until early March, and I don’t know how soon we can get an appraisal.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to table purchasing 7.5 acres of land 
from R.J. Hein in Section 18, Township 15, Range 3E for the north/south road from Timpte to 
County Road 37. Council Member Tom Kobus seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 City Clerk Comte was instructed to find a certified appraiser to appraise the property. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration/discussion of 
having SENDD complete the pre-application for the Nebraska Affordable Housing Trust Fund. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “This is pretty much a no-brainer.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge introduced himself and said, “Thanks 
goodness that we’re members of SENDD.  The Nebraska Affordable Housing Trust gets money 
from the National Affordable Trust annually and they redistribute it on a competitive bid basis or a 
competitive application basis in Nebraska.  The most useful reason that we would need the 
money would be upgrading owner-occupied housing that really needs some help.  It can’t be 
backyards or garages or playgrounds or things like that.  It needs to be a structure.  It needs to 
be people of a certain income level, although the income level is pretty solid in Butler County at 
one hundred twenty percent of median income.  It wouldn’t exclude a lot of people.  You could do 
heating, roofs, siding, you could do windows, you could do weatherization.  It’s for people who 
have a need.  It would be up to $40,000 per individual project.  The grant maximum ask is 
$600,000 per community.  We would not split it with anybody.  It would be David City’s money.  
They would do all of the administration.  They would do the application.  All we’re asking for 
tonight is the pre-application.  Most of these have a pre-application saying that when the day 
comes two months down the road that we will have an application in the bin.  They would do that 
for us and then in the next months they would put together the main application.  We really have 
virtually nothing to do with it, other than sign some forms.  The question tonight is can we do the 



City Council Proceedings 
February 23, 2022 
Page #36 

 
pre-application?  My suggestion would be to ask for $400,000.  We can do a match if we want to.  
A ten percent match would be $40,000.  We have time between now and the application to 
decide what we want to do.  It’s a point scoring and you get more points if throw the ten percent 
in.  Then you have $440,000 to spread around the community and make it look better and make 
it more sound and make it more livable for people that are here.  So, like Alan said it’s pretty 
much a no-brainer.  Then, when you get the money, they have building inspectors and they have 
people who help apply the funds and get it done.  We’ve got very little to do as a City.  If we don’t 
go chase the money, I don’t know why we wouldn’t.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “The homeowner has to want this?” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “They have to apply.  Our job would 
be to market it.  It’s no embarrassment to come and ask or to apply.” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Gary and I have actually talked about something like 
this to help with the nuisances that you don’t want to prosecute because it’s someone who can’t 
afford to replace their roof or something like that.  We might already know of quite a few 
properties like that.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “How long would we have to use the money?” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “Two years.  By the end of 2024, 
they would like the money to have been spent.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “At the end of the two years do we start over 
again?” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “I think you keep doing is as often as 
you can.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “That makes sense.  Help some people out.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “We’re doing a lot of things in this 
town for new building, and I’d like to see us do something for the people that are already in a 
building that may not be able to help themselves do what they need to do.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “Just so I’m understanding this correctly, after we are 
approved, then we have to come up with a committee and then do we have to come up with the 
staffing for this or do they do all the staffing?” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “They do the staffing.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “So, they will take care of all of this and then our 
building inspector will take care of his part?” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “Yes.  We have three people for the 
committee.  Pat Meysenburg and Tom Kobus both volunteered along with me to watch over this 
project to make sure that it’s done right.  SENDD is good to work with.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “We are hopeful that the Legislature will address our bigger picture 
with the affordable housing so all of these things together will help.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “I don’t think that we’ll see that until 
June of July.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It’s a short session but if it’s not prioritized, they are bogged down.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve having SENDD complete 
the pre-application for the Nebraska Affordable Housing Trust Fund. Council Member Bruce 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the application by Ka-
Boomer's Enterprises, Inc. to sell permissible fireworks at 1510 4th Street. Council Member 
Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn.  Council Member Kevin 
Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the meeting 
adjourned at 8:19 p.m. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 

                                                                          February 23, 2022 
 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of February 23, 2022; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in written 
form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next convened 
meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings of said 
body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and the 
subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami Comte, City Clerk 
 
  

  

  

  
 
   
 
   
  
 
  
 
  
 
  
 
   
 
  
  
  
  
 

 


